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Editorial

At the start of my stint as editor of this gazette I would like to add my congratulations to Peter on the fine work he has done in this role. He has regularly turned out a gazette which has something in it for players of all levels and that is no easy feat. Thankfully his association with the gazette is not yet over as he has kindly agreed to read the cassette version and you will see that he has written a fine report on the Stephen Eastwick-Field memorial tournament.

Can I also draw your attention to Chris Ross’s report on the 4NCL tournament, and to his reminder that all of those who wish to play in next year’s competition need to let him know and to ensure that they are registered as members of their country’s chess association. 
One of the new features I mean to add to this gazette is a section covering news on the international chess scene for the visually impaired as was suggested, I believe, by Hans Cohn. Unfortunately their website is not always the most up-to-date, and such e-mail contacts I can find are not always the most reliable when it comes to answering enquiries, but I am working on it. 
I will also be asking the British Chess Problem Society what their arrangements would be for any visually impaired person who wanted to take part in their problem solving or their problem composing competitions. I did hope to have a response from them in time for this gazette, but my enquiries have come up against silence. Watch this space! 
Finally on behalf of the BCA I wish to thank those who have contributed towards the costs associated with the production of this gazette. I would appreciate articles for the next gazette reaching me by end of September. 
Guy Whitehouse   

Forthcoming Events

27/29 October 2006. International autumn tournament. Please note that the name of the hotel where this event will take place is now the Holiday Inn, Solihull. Owing to changes in management structure some Queen’s Moat House hotels are now advertised as Holiday Inns, Park Hotels and Best Weston Hotels. The location and arrangements are the same as previously announced.

The rates are £33 per person per night sharing and £43 per person per night single. These rates include: dinner, bed and breakfast. The rates for those who are non-members of the BCA or for those staying on Sunday night are: £39 sharing and £49 single. If you wish to book for the Sunday night inform the organiser, but do not include the money in your payment to the BCA as this should be paid direct to the hotel. The closing date for entries and for bookings is 31 August. Entries and bookings after that date are subject to a £6 penalty.

There will be the usual two events: The major open to all VH players and associate members of the BCA and the minor limited to those whose grade is 80 or below. Our arbiters for this event will be Gerry Walsh and Peter Gibbs.

The Solihull Holiday Inn is situated in its own spacious grounds just opposite the Touchwood Shopping Centre which claims to be one of the largest shopping centres in the midlands. Solihull railway station is on the Chiltern Valley line which runs from London Marylebone to Birmingham Snow Hill. Leamington Spa will be a suitable place to change trains for most areas of the country. In this event we will run a bring and buy sale to boost BCA funds. Items to sell, other than clothing, will be welcome. Organiser: Stan Lovell.

2/4 March 2007. Annual general meeting and chess congress. Midland Hotel, Derby. The AGM will take place during this event commencing 2PM Saturday 3 March. Entry fee £10. Accommodation £40 per person per night sharing, £45 per person per night single. These rates include dinner, bed and breakfast. The rates for non-members and those wishing to stay Sunday night are £45 sharing and £50 single. The closing date for entries and bookings is 10 January 2007. Entries and bookings after this date will be subject to a £6 penalty.

The tournament will take the usual format with a major open to all VH players and associate members and a minor limited to those whose grade is 80 or below. The rate of play will be all moves in ninety minutes for both players.

Since our last visit the Midland has been upgraded to four stars. With its excellent facilities and its location just 100 yards from Derby main line station it is an ideal venue for our event. Organiser: Stan Lovell.

4/11 April 2007. British Championship for the Blind. Tralee Hotel, Westcliffe Road, Bournemouth. Entry fee £10. Accommodation £230 per person per week. The cost to non-members or to those staying less than a week will be £37.50 per night or £262.50. These rates include dinner, bed and breakfast. Closing dates for entries and bookings 31st January 2007.

This time the British Championship will run from Wednesday to Wednesday and these dates include the Easter weekend. The change to an earlier time of year is to avoid a clash with the European Championship which will take place from 13 to 24 August 2007. Obtaining a high position in the British Championship will be important for those who wish to qualify for BCA support in the European Championship.

The Tralee Hotel has an excellent location on Westcliffe in Bournemouth very close to the extensive Westcliffe gardens, ideal for those who enjoy a quiet stroll in beautiful surroundings away from traffic or for those who want to let their guide dogs have a safe free running area. The hotel itself has excellent and very spacious public rooms and well-equipped bedrooms. It should make an excellent venue for our chess tournament and an equally good place for those who wish to bring along friends or family for a holiday. Organiser Stan Lovell.

Qualification procedure for European Championship: The following procedure was approved by members present and voting at an AGM. It also covers team selection for Olympiads and the world cup.

The players finishing first and second in the British Championship will select a third person who, with them, will select the five players to receive support in the European Championship. Please note: As the European Championship is an open event others may enter at their own expense. The cost is £583 for the eleven days in en suite accommodation and £473 in very good standard accommodation without en suite facilities.

Treasurer’s and Fundraising Report to the BCA as at 31st March 2006.

Since the AGM the BCA Accounts have been sent to the Charities Commission. Anyone can have access to the Charities Commission via its web site and a huge amount of information is made available to the general public on the huge number of charities that exist in the United Kingdom. They are also very good at providing this information in various formats to address the needs of hearing and visual impairment.

Funds have reduced since my last report due predominantly to the Paignton Hotel costs relating to the Stephen Eastwick-field Memorial Event held during a week in May. 

Fundraising from Charitable Trusts and other organisations continues with the tremendous efforts by Julia Scott although predicting amounts continues to be uncertain.

Once again can I ask you all: Please do not hesitate to contact myself or Julia Scott if you think of, or know about a potential Donor in your area.  It is important that we try to approach this in a professional and coordinated way as far as possible. 
Telephone Banking

For those members who prefer to make payments by telephone banking or via their internet connection. The BCA bank account details you will need to make payments are the BCA Sort Code, Account Number and a reference, which must be used when paying the BCA. 

Sort Code:
40-52-40 

Account:
00082456 
Millennium Prize Draw Winners:

April

Allan Davey.  No.59

May

Geraldine Gailons. No.69

Given continued and almost non-stop focus on fundraising not only by the BCA but also by numerous other not-for-profit Organisations, I take this opportunity to remind Members of the purpose and objectives of this sub-committee when it was formally set up. 
Members of the BCA are very welcome to suggest or propose new ideas for helping us achieve the following goals of this sub-committee. Please feel free to contact any member of this committee if you can help. 
Membership, since inception on 1st April 2005, has included Richard Kidals (Chair), Alec Crombie, Richard Murphy, Julia Scott and Norman Wragg
Statement of Purpose

1.  To provide information and advice on financial and fundraising matters for the main committee and others as required.

2.  To contribute to the development of the BCA’s three year Business Plan.

3.  To help in the implementation of the Business Plan and to undertake other tasks as directed by the  main committee.

4.  To help guide Julia's work by identifying what funds will be required for particular projects/tournaments.

5.  To help raise the profile of the BCA and to explore new ways of generating funds.

6.  To communicate with BCA members in order to raise their financial awareness.

7.  To ensure that good financial management is applied at all times. 
Richard Kidals B.A. (Hons) ACMA; FCIS.

Membership Secretary’s Report

It is extremely important that members observe the following guidelines:

If any person has details of a new member wishing to join the BCA, or you just simply have a change of address however slight, or you require to change the medium in which you wish to receive information, then please do not hesitate to contact the Membership Secretary. 
It is obviously the responsibility of those playing correspondence chess to notify their opponents of any changes to their address or use of media. 
Deceased members: Frank Muscat (tape), Peter Newport (large print).

The 2006 AGM

A total of 40 people attended a lively AGM at the Lancaster Hall Hotel, London, on Saturday 4 March 2006.  The following paragraphs spotlight a few of the most important issues. 
As part of our 75th anniversary celebrations, we shall be hosting the IBCA European Individual chess Championship in August 2007 in Durham.  The BCA Committee had decided that £3000 should be set aside to fund five UK players in the Championship.  Other UK players wishing to participate would be free to do so at their own expense.  Sean O’Brien felt that any such additional players should receive part funding and he proposed that the Committee should reconsider their decision.  The proposal was defeated by 14 votes to 12 but it demonstrated the power of the AGM to question Committee decisions. 
There will also be a weekend anniversary event in November 2007 for the wider membership and views from members were sought on two options put forward by the Tournament Sub Committee.  One of the options was a rapid play event with two rounds on Friday evening, three or four rounds on Saturday, a gala dinner on Saturday evening and a simultaneous display on Sunday.  The second option was a more normal five round event but with only one hour per person per game to give more time for relaxation and celebration and with a gala dinner on Saturday evening.  The second option was agreed with only one person voting against it. 
The Chairman said that the three critical factors for any association or group were organisation, money and membership.  In terms of organisation, he spotlighted the excellent work carried out by Stan and Jan Lovell on tournament organising and he thanked them for this on behalf of the whole BCA.  As regards money, the Chairman said that we were extremely lucky to have Richard Kidals our treasurer and Julia Scott our fundraiser, both of whom carried out excellent work .  He reminded members to put forward any ideas that might unlock doors to potential funding. 
The Chairman added that arguably the most important of the three factors was membership.  A problem that had been identified was that we often lost new members after a relatively short time.  We therefore needed to think in terms of recruitment and retention rather than simply recruitment and the Committee were giving  considerable thought to this point.  Members were invited to suggest any ideas that might help
In her written report to the AGM, Julia Scott explained that 2005 had been a very difficult year for funding with three major natural disasters plus the London bombings, resulting  in a distinct air of “donor fatigue”.  However, we had made a very promising start in the new financial year, with fundraising income so far standing at £11,900 compared with £4625 in the corresponding period last year.  Julia thanked members who had contacted her with possible leads for her to follow up and she invited further ideas. 
Bill Armstrong invited members to get in touch with him with any achievements etc that might be newsworthy to the local press.  Chris Ross explained that he had received a lot of local newspaper and radio coverage following his success in the British Championship last year and that this had led to a number of people asking him about the BCA.  Chris said that Bill should be congratulated for generating this level of publicity. 
Hans Cohn said that the Postal Championship was the first event organised by the BCA 74 years ago.  He felt that it should be our primary tournament but it was dying from anaemia, with most of our strongest players not participating.  He asked the Committee to raise the profile of the Championship and encourage more people to play in it. 
A section of our website will be devoted to providing an online coaching service, making use of the Skype software.  Chris Ross had asked for volunteers to help with such coaching and he had received two offers so far. 
David Hodgkins said that a modification had been made to the design of the chess clocks in order to solve the problem of users stopping them inadvertently.  However, it was not clear whether RNIB would make the new design available immediately or whether they would insist on selling the old batch first.  David continued by saying that all their attempts to make improved chess sets available had come up against a brick wall and he asked members to contact him if there was anyone they knew who might be able to help.  
The British Rapid Play Championship was scheduled to be held every two years, with the next one due this summer.  The Championships in 2000 and 2002 were very poorly attended while the one scheduled for 2004 had to be cancelled because of lack of support. Members were asked to say, by a show of hands, whether they would consider attending one this summer.  Only three VI members and two associate members expressed interest.  It was therefore agreed that the 2006 Championship should be cancelled but that the BCA Committee should continue to market the event for the future. 
The task of finding a long term replacement for Stan and Jan Lovell for tournament organising was a critical area.  It had been decided that the two functions of the role, finding a suitable hotel and organising the tournament, should not be split.  However, it was not necessary for one person to be responsible for every tournament.  Indeed, Norman Wragg suggested that a better approach might be to have one person responsible for organising only one tournament each year, thereby making the duties far less onerous.  After further discussion, Mary Cuthbert and George Plechaty said that they would like to be involved in tournament organising.  The Chairman thanked them for this offer.  
Peter Price announced that he was not standing for re-election as Gazette Editor and he was warmly thanked for his years of excellent work.  Guy Whitehouse was elected as the new Editor.  In view of this, Guy did not want to continue as Postal Tournament Director and both Mark Hague and Steve Hilton were nominated and seconded for the role, with Mark being elected in the ensuing vote. 
Norman Wragg

Tournament Director’s Report

Owing to various commitments Stephen Hilton has decided to discontinue his role as ladder coordinator for friendly games. I am happy to carry on his good work but if anyone would enjoy this work let me know and I can give you more details about what the job would entail. I have noticed that the last friendlies to be published in the Gazette were in the May 2005 issue. If you have any friendlies completed after April last year please let me have them and these results can be collated. I would also like to congratulate Frank Atherton who won the ladder trophy for 2005 with 25 points. Well done Frank; I believe this is the second time that you have won the competition.

Every attempt has been made to be as accurate as possible with scores but if you  notice any discrepancies please contact me immediately so we can avoid any mistakes propagating into the next tournament report.

38th BCA Championship.

Premier Group: Group Leader Guy Whitehouse

Whittle - McElroy 1-0 Queens pawn London variation 39 

Michael Hague - Whittle 0-1 Sicilian 28 

Whittle - Bryant 1-0 Queens pawn 36 

Whittle - Patching 1-0 Queens pawn London variation 48 

McElroy - Michael Hague  1-0 Sicilian defence 30

McElroy  - Patching  1-0 Ruy Lopez  34

Michael Hague - O'Brien 1-0 scotch 48.

Cohn - O'Brien 1-0 Queens gambit 42 

Scores: Wall 6.5-7, Whittle 5-7, Cohn 4.5-5, McElroy 2-4, O'Brien 1.5-5, Michael Hague 1.5-7, Bryant 1.5-6, Patching 1.5-6.

Congratulations to John Wall for winning the championship. There are currently 4 players on 1.5 points so there are still crucial games to complete and a battle to avoid relegation.

Group B: Group Leader Mark Hague

S Brown - Townshend 1-0 Kings Gambit 24

S Brown - Price 1-0 Kings Gambit 40

Lovell - Mark Hague 0.5-0.5 Sicilian 50

S Brown - Mark Hague 0.5-0.5 Sicilian Dragon 50

Price - Rees 1-0 English 34

Price - Townshend 0-1 Unknown

Townshend - Rees 1-0 Unknown

Mark Hague - Townshend 1-0 Polish 29

Rees - S Brown 1-0 Unknown

Rees - Lovell 0-1 Bishops opening 47 

Townshend - Lovell 0-1 Polish

Scores: Way 6-6, Lovell 4.5-6, Mark Hague 4-6, S Brown 2.5-6, Townshend 2-6, Price 1-6,  Rees 1-6. Congratulations to John Way on winning the group and to Stan Lovell for coming second.

BCA League

League Division 2: Group Leader Sean O’Brien

Crombie – E Gallagher 1-0 Birds 22

Crombie - Spink 1-0 English 20 

S Brown - Spink 1-0 Kings gambit declined 29 

Scores: Crombie 2-2, S Brown 1-1, E Gallagher 0-1, Spink 0-2.

League Division 3: Group Leader Mark Hague

Price - Patching 0-1 Queens gambit declined 21 

Mark Hague - Price 1-0 Dutch 45

Patching -  Rees 1-0 Queens gambit accepted 18

Scores: Patching 2-2, Mark Hague 1-1, Rees 0-1, Price 0-2.

Friendlies:

Mark Hague - Hodgkins 0-1 52 Polish

E Gallagher - Hodgkins 0-1 Budapest gambit 28

Hodgkins - Atherton 1-0 Kings pawn 38

Davey - Hodgkins 0-1 French 28

Hodgkins - Bryant 1-0 English 25

Sobers - Patching 0-1 4 Knights 32

Scores: will be listed in next report. Mark Hague.

Cassette Librarians Report

One new book has been added to the cassette library. It is The modern defence/Caro-Kann hybrid by Ewe Kirsten, 1 cassette, catalogue number O324. Thanks to Hans Cohn for reading this. Mark Kirkham

The 4 Nations Chess League 2005-2006

Another prosperous year in the 4NCL has just been concluded with the BCA having achieved its objective once again and having illustrated to the chess world that we are not a team to be taken lightly. Our season's ultimate target was to surpass our previous year's performance and indeed, this was accomplished with a round to spare. However, as people may be aware, the 4NCL now considers game points to be the deciding factor instead of match points. In regards to the draw, the tournament was run on a Swiss based system, which inevitably led to the BCA being pitted against teams of equal status within the league. For these reasons and the tremendous camaraderie of the team, I believe a very successful year was attained.

We procured 10 match points in total, which exceeded our previous season's achievement of 9. We obtained 32.5 match points and were placed 19th in a strong 36-team field. This was extremely encouraging since the top 4 teams, which were promoted to division 3. Were within reach with 39 game points. Naturally, there were lots of other teams around the 33-35 benchmark but this does indeed look promising for the future.

The B.C.A. will enter a team into the 4NCL next year with the aspiration of bettering this season's performance and reaching for that 37 plus barrier and, perhaps, make a bid for the promotion places.

As team manager, I would like to give my personal thanks to all of my squad players and especially those who have played for us over the board. I have indicated individual results below but particular recognition should be given to some people.

Tyson has led the team courageously and dependably scoring an impressive 70% on top board and being an observant and exemplary match captain. With his solid performance and with my own satisfactory 66% record, I believe we created a strong basis for the rest of the team. Bill Armstrong certainly proved to be reliable with an uncompromising 50% score and Steve Burnell improved on his previous season's unflattering record. All the lower boards aided me tremendously and all should be thanked for turning up and I am proud to state that to-date, the team have never defaulted a board and all squad members have contributed to our success so far!

I cannot stress enough the credit the association is gaining from playing in this prominent event. Many people have viewed us in action and many questions have been asked about the association. Teams are fearing our dauntlessness as opponents and we are becoming a force to be reckoned with! 

If anybody wishes to see individual games and reports from the team, you will be able to view it all at:

http://www.braillechess.org.uk/4ncl/

I wish to conclude by inviting any member to get in touch with me if you are interested in playing for the BCA in the 4NCl, although please keep in mind that you must be a fully-paid member of the ECF. Chris Ross - B.C.A. 4NCL manager
Team statistics

players:
1. Tyson Mordue (2287) 7/10
2. Chris Ross (2128) 6/9

3. Stephen Hilton (2060) 4/11

4. Bill Armstrong (1951) 5.5/11

5. Steve Burnell (1960) 3.5/6

6. John Gallagher (1890) 1/2
7. Norman Wragg (1845) 1/4

8. Steve Thacker (1785) 2/5

9. Richard Murphy (1735) 1/3

10. Alastair Irving (1545) 0.5/4

placing: 19/36; won 4, drew 2 and lost 5.

game points 32.5; match points 10.

Individual round by round results

Round 1 - 5/11/2005 vs. Cavendish: WON 3.5-2.5;

Round 2 - 6/11/2005 vs. Monmouth: LOST 2.5-3.5;

Round 3 - 3/12/2005 vs. Slough Sharks 4: DREW 3-3;

Round 4 - 4/12/2005 vs. Oxford 2: LOST 1.5-4.5;

Round 5 - 11/2/2006 vs. FCA Solutions 2: WON 3.5-2.5;

Round 6 - 12/2/2006 vs. Notts. 2: LOST 2.5-3.5;

Round 7 - 18/3/2006 vs. Pontypridd: WON 4-2;

Round 8 - 19/3/2006 vs. 3Cs Oldham 2: LOST 2.5-3.5;

Round 9 - 27/5/2006 vs. Conquistadors: WON 4-2;

Round 10 - 28/5/2006 vs. SCS: DREW 3-3;

Round 11 - 29/5/2006 vs. Oxford 3: LOST 2.5-3.5.

Games
There are many good games to choose from. I choose the top 3 in my opinion although it has been a very difficult decision to select these. I strongly advise members to check out the games from our website:

http://www.braillechess.org.uk/4ncl/4ncl.pgn

Event 4NCL/DIV4/BCA-SS4

Round 3, board 2

White: V. Ufodike; Black C. Ross

1 d4 e6 2 c4 Nf6 3 Nc3 d5 4 Bg5 Be7 5 e3 Nbd7 6 Nf3 0-0 7 Qc2 c6 8 cxd5 exd5 9 Bd3 h6 10 Bh4 Re8 11 0-0-0 a5 12 Kb1 a4 13 Rhg1 Qa5 14 g4 b5 15 g5 hxg5 16 Rxg5 b4 17 Rdg1 Bf8 18 Ne2 b3 19 axb3 axb3 20 Qxb3 c5 21 Qb5 Qa2+ 22 Kc2 Rb8 23 Nc3 Qa7 24 Qa4 Qb7 25 Qa2 c4 26 Bf5 Ra8 27 Qb1 Qb3+ 28 Kd2 Qb4 29 Ne5 Nxe5 30 dxe5 Bxf5 31 Rxf5 Ne4+ 32 Ke2 Qxc3 33 bxc3 Nxc3+ 34 Kd2 Nxb1+ 35 Rxb1 Reb8 36 Rxb8 Rxb8 37 Rf4 Bc5 38 Kc2 Ra8 39 Rg4 Ra2+ 40 Kb1 Re2 41 Bf6 Rxf2 42 Rxg7+ Kf8 43 Rh7 Ke8 44 Bg5 c3 45 Rh8+ Kd7 46 Ra8 Rxh2 47 Ra6 Re2 48 Kc1 Bb4 49 Kd1 c2+ 50

Kc1 Bc3 0-1

Event: 4NCL/div4/3Cs-BCA

Round 8, board 1

White: A. Jaundooby; Black: T. Mordue

1 d4 Nf6 2 c4 g6 3 g3 Bg7 4 Bg2 0-0 5 Nc3 d6 6 e3 Nbd7 7 Nge2 e5 8 0-0

Re8 9 h3 e4 10 g4 h5 11 gxh5 Nxh5 12 Nxe4 Qh4 13 Nd2 Nf8 14 Nf3 Qe7 15

Nc3 Be6 16 b3 c5 17 Re1 Rad8 18 Qc2 Qd7 19 Kh2 Nh7 20 Bd2 Bf5 21 Qb2 N5f6 22 Rad1 Qc8 23 Bc1 Ne4 24 Nh4 Nxc3 25 Qxc3 Be4 26 Rg1 Ng5 27 f3 Bc6 28 Qc2 Bd7 29 dxc5 Bxh3 30 Rd5 Be5+ 31 f4 Qg4 32 Qf2 Bxg2 33 Rxg2 Qh3+ 34 Kg1 Ne4 35 Qe1 Bf6 36 Rh2 Qg4+ 37 Kh1 Ng3+ 38 Kg2 Nf5+ 39 Kf1 Bxh4 40 Qe2 0-1

Event: 4NCL/DIV4/BCA-CON

Round 9, board 4

White: D. Cork;; Black: W. Armstrong
1 e4 c5 2 Nf3 Nc6 3 d4 cxd4 4 Nxd4 Nf6 5 Nc3 e5 6 Ndb5 d6 7 Bg5 a6 8

Na3 b5 9 Nd5 Qa5+ 10 Bd2 Qd8 11 Bd3 Be6 12 Bg5 Be7 13 Nxe7 Qxe7 14 0-0 h6 15 Bh4 g5 16 Bg3 Rd8 17 c4 bxc4 18 Nxc4 0-0 19 Ne3 Nb4 20 Bb1 d5 21 exd5 Nfxd5 22 Qh5 Qf6 23 Nc4 Nf4 24 Bxf4 Bxc4 25 Be3 Bxf1 26 Kxf1 Nd3 27 g3 e4 28 Bc2 Nxf2 29 Kg2 g4 30 Bxe4 Nxe4 31 Qxg4+ Qg6 0-1

Dates for the 2006-2007 competition

Rounds 1 and 2: 23rd/24th September 2006, Paragon Hotel, Birmingham

Rounds 3 and 4: 2nd/3rd December 2006, Park Inn Hotel, West Bromwich

Rounds 5 and 6: 10th/11th February 2007, Initial Style Conferences, Sunningdale

Rounds 7 and 8: 24th/25th March 2007, Park Inn Hotel, Nottingham

Rounds 9, 10 and 11: 26th to 28th May 2007, Initial Style Conferences, Sunningdale. 
Chris Ross, 4NCL team captain.

IBIS Haaksbergen Tournament

Friday 20th to Monday 24th April 2006

This year the party going to the annual chess tournament in the little Dutch town of Haaksbergen numbered eleven BCA members. Ten of us caught the high-speed ferry while one made his own travel arrangements.

Myself, Clive and Phyllis Hodgkins, Mike Murphy, George and Janet Plechaty, Brian Perham, Jim and Mary Cuthbert and Kieren Wood all met on Friday morning at Harwich and caught the high-speed ferry to the Hook of Holland. We then travelled by train to Hengelo. Here we were met by some of the Dutch organisers and taken by car either to the school where the chess is played or to our host family. Steve Hilton was the other member of the party who made his own travel arrangements to Haaksbergen.

Later on the Friday evening we all met up at the school where the chess is played and the usual welcoming party commenced where old friendships were resumed and new ones made. The chessplayers were also able to find out what table they were playing on and who they were competing against.

As usual the first round of chess commenced on the Saturday morning with the tournament being opened by a local counsellor of Haaksbergen. The British players were on the following tables and scored as follows:-

Steve Hilton: table 1, 1-3;

David Hodgkins: Table 4, 2-3 (first on his table);

Mike Murphy: table 10, 2.5-3 (joint first on his table);

Brian Perham: Table 11, 1.5-3 (second on his table);

George Plechaty: 2.5-3 (first on his table);

Jim Cuthbert: table 14, 1-3;

Kieren Wood: table 15, 3-3 (first on his table).

Overall the British team scored 13.5 out of a possible 21 points.

This year the friendship plaque was not competed for, because the organisers wanted to obtain players’ views on what form the competition for the plaque should take. The organisers are concerned that in its current format teams of different nationalities are not getting together to know each other.

One of the German players had expressed the view to the organisers that we should go back to having country playing country for the plaque. The president of the tournament asked that each organiser of their country’s party should write to him before the 2007 tournament expressing their country’s view on how the friendship plaque should be competed for.

On the Saturday evening the usual musical party was held at the school and most of the British party attended this. A good time was had by all. On Sunday afternoon, after the closing speeches and prize giving we departed from the school with  our host family for the remainder of our stay in Haaksbergen.

   On Monday morning those of us who were travelling back on the high-speed ferry met up at Hengelo station and caught the train back to the Hook of Holland. 
I would like to sincerely thank Clive and Phyllis Hodgkins, Mike Murphy, Kieren Wood and Mary Cuthbert for all the help and assistance they gave throughout the trip. Without their help and support the journey and the organisation would not have gone as smoothly as it did.

Next year’s IBIS tournament will take place from Friday 13th to Monday 16th April. All those who would like to go on this trip should notify me no later than Friday 22nd December, hopefully along with the name of a guide. Also when notifying me of your participation on this trip you should confirm whether you are travelling with the organised party on the high-speed ferry or making your own travel arrangements. 
David Hodgkins.

Stephen Eastwick-Field Memorial Tournament 2006
Peter Price writes: This was held at the Preston Sands Hotel at Paignton from 20th-27th May. 
How to enjoy ourselves during one of the wettest weeks in recent memory was amply displayed when we visited Paignton for the above tournament. Our party of 37 members descended on the family-run hotel on Saturday afternoon. The family did go some way to meeting our requirements despite the recent illness of the owner’s wife, but there was not a feeling of our being welcomed. 
The hotel was clean and the restaurant service speedy, although waiting for sandwich lunches seemed interminable. Playing conditions were cramped but adequate. 
For those of us on the periphery of things the week’s programme seemed to run smoothly, apart from a few time changes. Unfortunately, for those at the centre of operations who had to deal with management, they encountered reluctance, inertia and even hostility. It is questionable whether we shall ever pass through those portals again. 
The first round of the six-round swiss was played on Saturday with an upper and lower group of twelve and 8 players respectively. Jim Cuthbert entered the lists in the upper echelon having distinguished himself in the minor section of the recent AGM tournament. Two new players were welcomed to the lower group: Trish Talbot and Gary Wickett, who was resurrecting his chess after a 20-year absence from the board. 100 minutes on each clock was the time limit. Results went to form, although Brian Perham (grading 67) beating David Hodgkins (grading 106) caused a murmur. Afterwards there were the inevitable discussions in the bar as to what might have been: ‘if only—‘
Sunday morning’s round 2 was accompanied by one of the loudest rainstorms I have heard for many a year: The torrents rattled down on the plastic roof of the playing area. 
Coaching sessions were arranged for the afternoons, Tyson Mordue looking after the upper group and Stan lovell taking care of the lower group. Attendance at these sessions was voluntary. While they were generally approved and considered useful, some folk felt that the coaches were inclined to hurry the play along so that people sometimes fell behind and did not have time to evaluate a position. Such is the enthusiasm of the experts. 
By the end of the third round there were clearly some pointers to the leading contenders. In the upper group Stan was the only player on 3-3, while in the lower group Chris Brown’s 3-3 indicated that this ever-improving octogenarian would (barring accidents) have an unassailable lead. 
That evening Sheila enlivened proceedings with another of her brain-teasing 50-question quizzes. Thank you Sheila for giving us an evening of pleasure and a different kind of mental stimulation, and also for organising a subsequent raffle which raised £100 for BCA funds. 
At the conclusion of round 4 Stan’s lead was now shared with David Hodgkins and John Gallagher, With George Phillips and Steve Thacker only half a point behind. The tension was mounting! In the other section Chris had lengthened her lead. Of the newcomers, Trish was on a steep learning curve, while Gary had a creditable fifty per cent score. 
Wednesday was the free day and it began bright and dry. Mary Cuthbert, having collected the ticket monies, did a head count as 33 of us boarded the coach for Exmouth. A quick look around the harbour and a light lunch, and then aboard the blue and yellow-painted Tudor Rose for a 1.5 hour boat trip around Exmouth and up the more placid waters of the river Exe to Starcross and back. 
We had wonderful commentary on this excursion, full of humour and relevant information on the features that we passed. What a difference such a clear commentary can make! We passed the oldest listed sea wall in the country, where the ravages of storms had undermined the footings, causing these to be replaced. The commentary referred to our passing near to the setting for the tv series the Onedin Line; and also a distant view of Powderham Castle where the oldest inhabitant had died last year at the age of 155 years – Tim, the tortoise. This was a most interesting boat tour laced with refreshments. As we left the boat the rain began to set in and what a joy it was to have the coach nearby to return us to base. Mary again took charge of us all: Thank you Mary for your efforts on an outing which had been carefully planned by Stan and Jan as part of the holiday.

Yet the day was far from over, for, at 8:30, there was a 4-round rapid play tournament in which 14 players took part. 15 minutes on each clock was the time limit. As the clocks clicked, the phrenetic atmosphere of the competition was matched by the storm of wind and rain that raged outside. Peter and Celia Gibbs, Tyson and Norman Andrews excelled themselves as they darted around the cramped conditions, watching boards, clocks, and falling flags as well as noting results. It was after 11 PM before Gallagher and Hodgkins ended up tying for first place with 3.5 points – each having drawn with Steve Thacker. Steve shared 3 points with Stan and ‘yours truly’.

The results of the penultimate round heightened the results still further with Stan back in the lead with 4 points, hotly pursued by John Gallagher, Steve Thacker and David Hodgkins. Meanwhile Brian Perham, with 3 points, looked set for the grading prize. In the other group Chris Brown added yet another point, and Geoff Patching, who was not in the best of health, was only a point behind. Bob Brown and Dorothy Hodges were tying on 3 points.

During Thursday evening, as we chatted idly in the bar, the idea began to circulate that we should have some homegrown entertainment from the party. Juliet Reeve, our entertainment manager, was quick to persuade or coerce members to contribute. Without any prepared script she did well to get the show on the road and then to link the various performances for our delight. With monologues, songs, poetry and humour, pop-star impressions and improvisations, the evening passed very enjoyably. The high standard of spontaneous talent was truly remarkable.

Mary’s stentorian recitation of Hilaire Belloc’s poem ‘Matilda’, in which a dreadful child’s repeated hoax calls of ‘fire’ lead to her being burnt to death, must have been heard by the gods: for, in the wee small hours of the following morning, the fire alarms were set off ‘by mistake’!

The sun shone on the final morning of play, and especially on Stan who forged ahead by beating Steve. David and Brian notched up respective wins; and although Jim Cuthbert was outplayed by George Plechaty, the game was described as brilliant. In the lower section Chris confirmed our prediction of a 100 per cent score, with Geoff again just one point behind.

During the week players and non-players got out in small groups to visit Paignton, Brixham, the nearby boathouse for varied refreshments, and Oldway Mansion. This nineteenth-century 100-room building with its impressive architecture had beautiful well-maintained gardens, a fascinating interior and ‘yummy’ cream teas. One could happily spend a whole day exploring such a treasure house.

Our thanks go to Peter Gibbs for controlling the event with his customary humour and efficiency despite difficult conditions. He was ably assisted by Celia, Tyson and ‘aquarius’ Norman, who plied us with welcome glasses of water. Thanks also to Christine who must have got more rain-soaked than anybody else; and to all the ladies and friends who assisted us in the dining room and gave that little touch of help whenever it was most needed. Finally a big thank you to Stan and Jan for planning and setting up what proved to be a very happy chess holiday.

Scores. Upper group: Lovell 5-6; Hodgkins 4.5-6; Gallagher and Perham 4-6; Thacker 3.5-6; Gordon, Phillips and Plechaty 3-6; Davey 2.5-6; Price 2-6; Gailans 1.5-6; Cuthbert 0-6. Brian Perham won the grading prize. 

Lower group: C. Brown 6-6; Patching 5-6; Hodges and R. Brown 3.5-6; Wickett 3-6; Harrington 2-6; Dyte 1-6; Talbot 0-6. Dorothy Hodges won the grading prize.

A thank you letter from Peter Price

Dear all,

Just before the prize-giving ceremony for the above tournament, Peter Gibbs, on behalf of the BCA, presented me with a large and heavy package; He accompanied this with some very kind words about me retiring as gazette editor.

Working in liason with our good secretary, Juliet had spent a great deal of time in tracking down some memorable gifts for me and then in wrapping them meticulously in lovely gold paper. Also enclosed was a specially brailled card with some touching words of appreciation.

Opening the package at home revealed:

1) a fine wooden container for CDs, no more plastic covers slipping and sliding about and ending up on the floor;

2) a CD of the romantic poets, surely to be a permanent source of quotations;

3) a beautifully decorated tin of upmarket organic biscuits, and

4) a very special bottle of St. Peter’s fruit beer, a rare brew.

I am really most grateful to the BCA for these presents which I shall variously deploy and enjoy. It was Cicero who said: ‘gratitude is the greatest of all virtues and the parent of all others’. With this thought in mind, I wholeheartedly express my thanks to you all 
With very best wishes, yours sincerely, 
Peter.

Irish Open Tournament 2006

I would like to remind you about the Irish Open Tournament which will be held in the Blarney Park Hotel and Leisure Centre, Blarney, Co. Cork, from Friday September 15 to Monday September 18, 2006. 
It will be a 6-round Swiss open to all visually impaired players and their guides.  Full details are in the February Gazette, or from Eamon Casey. 
Philip Doyle
Something to Chew On

Paul Motwani sent me this little puzzle. It’s the kind I like; everyone can start to have a go at it, but how many can solve it? 
Basically, set up the board in the starting position, and then find a sequence of moves where black delivers mate on move five with the move knight takes rook. 
A chess general knowledge (well actually a chess history) question: Which world champion, commenting on the bad sportsmanship of his opponents and the excuses they made for losing games against him, said: “I never won a game against a well man!” 
Answers in next gazette. 
Guy Whitehouse. 
Obituary

We were sorry to hear that one of our overseas members, Frank Muscat of Malta, had died on March 8th of this year, aged 44. 
Frank was borne in Melbourne but moved to Malta. He developed an interest in chess early. He was a member of the BCA for very many years, and became a life member in 1999. 
Geoff Patching remembers Frank as a keen competitor in the friendly games ladder competition, and Frank actually came over to compete in the minor section of the British Championship in Morecambe in 1993, the first time there had been a minor section at the British. Richard Kidals who was playing a friendly game against Frank at the time of his death remembers him as friendly and always talking about Malta; Richard was so sufficiently interested by what Frank had to say that he actually got a book out on Malta. Frank also enjoyed receiving the tape periodicals. 
His mother commented on Frank’s enthusiasm for life and his insistence on always looking to the future. I am sure you will all join with me in extending our commiserations to Frank’s relatives and friends. 
Guy Whitehouse

